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SUBJECT:   A briefing and update regarding “Connections for our Future” regarding the King County, Port of Seattle and BNSF Railway land sale/exchange proposal.
SUMMARY:   On Wednesday, October 25, 2006 King County Executive Ron Sims and Mic Dinsmore, Chief Executive Officer for the Port of Seattle announced there had been discussions between the County and Port regarding a potential series of inter-linking land purchases and exchanges which are intended to benefit the residents and businesses of King County. 

At a meeting of the Regional Policy Committee on November 1, 2006 Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff for the King County Executive and Linda Strout, Deputy Chief Executive Officer  addressed the committee with a powerpoint presentation that explained the conceptual “Connections for Our Future”.  

The first component of the “Connections” concept proposes King County negotiate the terms of sale for the eastside 42 mile rail corridor/ right-of-way between Renton and Snohomish currently owned by Burlington Northern Santa Fe (BNSF) Railway.  Then the Port of Seattle would acquire the right-of-way and subsequently transfer ownership and additional funds for the development of the rail corridor to the County.

In exchange, King County would transfer ownership of the King County International Airport (aka Boeing Field) to the Port.  Other elements of the proposed land sales/transfers would  include the Fisher Flour Mills property on Harbor Island (currently owned by King County’s Solid Waste Division) to meet the Port’s need for a new intermodal rail facility and other improvements to the rail corridor at Stampede Pass. 
The costs, the sources of funding and details of the transactions were not specified at the time of the presentation.    Although it was noted that land purchases, sales and exchanges would require the approval of the King County Council and Port of Seattle Commissioners. 
In addition, it appears the state’s contribution to improvements to expand Stampede Pass (to allow freight trains stacked two containers high to pass through it) and cooperation between the Ports of Seattle and Tacoma are integral to the Port’s interests in the overall concept.  

Committee members had questions regarding various aspects and components of the proposed transactions.  Staff did some initial research and reported back at the December RPC meeting regarding what was known regarding the appraised value of the King County International Airport and matters related to airport studies.   In response to questions regarding the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) involvement in the BNSF Rail Corridor, King Cushman, PSRC’s staff project manager for the BNSF Corridor Study and staff to the BNSF Corridor Advisory Committee gave a powerpoint presentation and answered questions regarding the history, options and recommendations for use of the BNSF Corridor. 
Since then, the BNSF Corridor Advisory Committee completed its work and voted on its recommendations in January 2007.  Their final recommendations are summarized in a report entitled “Findings and Recommendations for Transportation Uses in BNSF Eastside Corridor  (Renton to Snohomish and Woodinville to Redmond)”.  The report can be found at:  http://www.psrc.org/projects/bnsf/index.htm    The PSRC subsequently acted on the recommendations and as of the April 2007 General Assembly meeting,  they have now been incorporated into the update of PSRC's regional transportation plan, Destination 2030.
In the meantime, the Executive, Port of Seattle and BNSF have also continued negotiations for the property transactions.  On February 26, 2007 the parties announced the signing of two memoranda of understanding (MOUs) formalizing proposals to bring the rail corridor into County ownership in exchange for the transfer of King County International Airport to the Port. The parties also agreed to cooperate in the siting and development of an intermodal freight facility to serve the region (including identifying an alternative site for County intermodal needs).  The MOUs (Attachments 1 and 2) establish goals and deadlines for draft and final purchase and sale agreements and how the parties will work together.  
The Executive has also had a new “draft” appraisal prepared for the King County International Airport.  Members may recall that staff had attempted to summarize a draft 2006 appraisal in evaluating the potential value of the property.   Every three years, an appraisal is done to arrive at an opinion of the market value of the fee simple interest in the leasable parcels of KCIA land, as well as estimate current rental rates for the land and building owned by King County on the airport.  The appraisal is used by King County in determining rental adjustments due under airport leases.  
As staff noted in the December staff report – establishing the value of the airport is fairly complex given the unique land uses, improvements, restrictions and values that are both inflated and discounted given the aviation restrictions.  The latest appraisal apparently establishes the value Boeing Field at $174 million.    Executive staff will be briefing the committee on the appraisal and any other new developments regarding the proposal.  
ATTACHMENTS:  

1. Memorandum of Understanding regarding transaction elements
2. Memorandum of Understanding regarding Stampede Pass and the Intermodal Facility
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